BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

August 30, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, August 30, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 



David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Mass Destruction and Terrorism Incident Preparedness Meeting – Mr. Sylvia announced that on Tuesday, August 23, 2005 senior officials from throughout the Southcoast Region were invited to attend a Senior Officials Workshop for Weapons of Mass Destruction and Terrorism Incident Preparedness hosted by the City of New Bedford and presented by Texas A&M University / US Department of Homeland Security.

Municipal administrators, elected officials and public safety officers attended this day long training session, which consisted of presentations and case studies regarding state and local government coordination preparedness.  

Mr. Sylvia explained that the session was also an opportunity to interact with colleagues from other communities to exchange ideas and strategies related to homeland security.

STAR – Mr. Sylvia also announced that he attached was recent correspondence from Stand Together Act Responsibly (“STAR”), an organization of municipalities advocating for full funding of the Commonwealth’s PILOT payments on state-owned land.  The FY 2006 budget restores funding to communities to 65.16%.

Due in large part to STAR’s efforts and through support from our local legislative delegation, PILOT payments have increased in FY 2005 and 2006.  Below is a history of PILOT funding for Plymouth for the period of FY 2001 – 2006:

Fiscal Year


Amount


Increase / Decrease
2001



$936,645



0

2002



$502,788


     -$433,857

2003



$334,881


     -$167,907


2004



$268,098


     -$ 66,783

2005



$419,502


      $151,404

2006



$534,223


      $114,721

Consistent with the Board of Selectmen’s FY 06 goal of generating revenue, he explained that the Town would continue to lobby for 100% funding of the PILOT program as part of the FY 2007 State Budget.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)

Strategic Planning Workshop Summary – Mr. Sylvia explained that the Town had received the summary report for our strategic planning workshop.  Mr. Sylvia distributed these to the Board and would disseminate to employees as well.  He thanked Nicole Rivers for her work and also Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager.  Chairman Tavares asked the Town Manager’s Office to thank Ms. Rivers on behalf of the Board.

LICENSES 

Riptides LLC d/b/a Riptides Bar and Grill, 35 Main Street was requesting another extension of their closure for renovations.  Mr. Chandler stated that they have run into physical obstacles as well as code and permitting problems.  He was estimating that completion would be by the end of October.  He was requesting that the Board to consider extending the closure on an as needed basis.

Chairman Tavares announced that Mr. Chandler has sent in a letter turning in his liquor license.

14 Union Street Corp. d/b/a 14 Union Street, 14 Union Street is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with their transfer of an all alcohol restaurant license from RJR Restaurant Corp. d/b/a Mayflower Restaurant:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Group I, II, III, and IV

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

· Sunday Entertainment – Radio, tv, dancing, music

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Congregation Beth Jacob Brotherhood, Brewster and Court Streets is requesting a one day wine and malt liquor license for November 19, 2005 from 5:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a Comedy Night to be held at the Beth Jacob Community Center.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above one day license and Selectman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

NSTAR Petition No. 05-09 One petition for one proposed conduit location on Sandwich Street.  This is required to eliminate existing overhead feed to riser pole for Jordan Hospital.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above pole petition and Selectman Loewenberg seconded. Voted 4-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)

Vehicle for Hire Business Permit

Shoreline Transportation

18 Barquentine Drive

Carrie M. Cheffro, Owner

Applying for one (1) Vehicle for Hire Permit (Livery)

Applying for one (1) Vehicle for Hire Operator License

Carrie M. Cheffro

18 Barquentine Drive

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building Department and subject to the driving record.  Background check shows no basis for denial.  Vehicle has been inspected by our Inspectional Services Department.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above permit and license and Selectman Loewenberg seconded. Voted 4-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The minutes of August 23, 2005 were approved on a motion from Vice Chairman Malaguti and a second from Selectman Loewenberg. Voted 4-0 approved.

Nutrient Management Stakeholders’ Committee – The Board appointed Mr. Jeffrey LaFleur to fill the Cranberry Growers Association seat on the Nutrient Management Stakeholder’s Committee. Mr. LaFleur currently serves as the Executive Director of the Cape Cod Cranberry Growers Association.

Grant applications – The Board authorized the Town Manager to sign the Coastal Zone Management (CZM) grant applications on behalf of the Town, and give their support for these proposed grants.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Mr. Carl Finer, resident, commented on the abundance of litter around town.  He suggested placing a tax on all to go containers and also a deposit on the containers to encourage those to bring the containers back.

PUBLIC HEARING – CAMPY’S

The Board considered the application for a seasonal all alcohol club license from Double C Inc., dba Campy’s at 531 Federal Furnace Road.

PUBLIC HEARING – CAMPY’S (continued)

Mr. John Wyman, attorney for applicant, introduced Craig Carreau and told a little bit about his experience and explained that they were seeking a license for the ground floor of the recreation hall.  Mr. Carreau showed the Board the premises for the request.  He explained that the license was strictly for the campground community. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the licenses and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

PUBLIC HEARING – 14 UNION STREET

The Selectmen considered the application for the transfer of an annual all alcohol restaurant license from RJR Restaurant Corp. dba Mayflower Restaurant to 14 Union Street Corp. dba 14 Union Street.

Mr. Bob Betters, attorney for the applicant, explained that they were asking for a transfer of all existing licenses.  He explained that Craig Vogel would be the manager of operation. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved the license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.  

SEWER LINE STUDY COMMITTEE

The Board interviewed Ms. Mary Gatslick for the at large position on the Sewer Study Committee.

Ms. Gatslick had experience and a desire to serve and wanted to give back to the community. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint Ms. Gatslick and Selectman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

COUNCIL ON AGING

The Board interviewed Ms. Deb Zona, incumbent and Mr. Charles Nilosek for the at large position on the Council on Aging.

Chairman Tavares explained that his vote tonight would be for Ms. Zona being that she only had a short time on the committee but he wanted to see Mr. Nilosek come back to possibly volunteer for another committee.

The Board voted 4-0 for Ms. Zona.

NO PLACE FOR HATE COMMITTEE

Chairman Tavares asked that this committee be asked to cap at a reasonable number.  The Town Manager’s Office will facilitate this.

The Board interviewed Raychael and Andrue Coombs.  They were a mother and son who felt that this committee was very important to the community.  Chairman Tavares commented that Mr. Coombs was the youngest member on any of the Town’s Committees.

NO PLACE FOR HATE COMMITTEE (continued)

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint both candidates and Selectman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

HARBOR COMMITTEE – NO DISCHARGE AREA

Mr. Don Gourley, Harbor Committee, came before the Board to discuss their progress on the No Discharge Area for Plymouth.  He explained that last year the committee met with the Board to ask for their support in the investigation of a No Discharge Area (NDA) for Plymouth.  The Selectmen gave their support for the Harbor Committee to pursue this.  The Board agreed that it made good sense for the Town.  

They wanted to recommend their proposal, along with Kingston and Duxbury to the Environmental Protection Agency.  

In his presentation, Mr. Gourley explained that the NDA only applies to vessels with installed marine sanitation devices. He explained that this effluent could be very harming to the fish and the eelgrass as well as the beaches when discharged into our waters.  He further explained that he hasn’t had one ounce of resistance to an NDA in Plymouth and he even opened it up to the public in two separate hearings.  He explained that many other towns like Nantucket and Buzzards Bay already have an NDA in place, so many boaters are familiar with it.

He explained that the Town would not incur any additional fees and it would not tie up the Harbor Master’s Office.  He explained that the signage would be available from federal agencies as well.  He said the enforcement of this policy comes after only the education and warnings have failed.  He was looking for voluntary compliance through education and outreach. 

Mr. Gourley explained that if the Board approved, the Committee would finalize the application for approval.  He explained that next spring the education would go out and they would plan to implement it on Memorial Day of 2006.  

Chairman Tavares commended the Committee on their thoroughness and hard work.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to support and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

JOINT MEETING-SCHOOL COMMITTEE, BUILDING COMMITTEE AND PLANNING BOARD

The Board of Selectmen, School Committee, Building Committee and the Planning Board met again in Joint Session to discuss the concept of a new or expanded high school space for Plymouth. Chairman Tavares explained that the charge for creating a facilities study from two weeks ago had been completed.

Mr. Sylvia, thanked the staff for their assistance in putting this document together and explained that their project goal involved evaluating four major projects and incorporated them into a comprehensive master plan.  The four major projects included New High School Facilities, a new Senior Center, a Government Center and a Public Service Facility.  

JOINT MEETING-SCHOOL COMMITTEE, BUILDING COMMITTEE AND PLANNING BOARD (continued)

Mr. Sylvia explained that with these 4 projects there were various tasks involved regarding their success. Task 1 included the feasibility of constructing a central high school at PSHS, Task 2 evaluated from an educational experience perspective which of the following school options was the best model to educate high school students whether through one central high school, two high schools and a new high school, just two high schools or three high schools.  Task 3 took into consideration the demographics and transportation of students. Tasks 4, 5, 6, 7 8 and 9 respectively included the Municipal Facilities and Senior Center, a public service facility plan, property appraisals, a decision matrix and lastly the “straight face test” which included a second round of review.

Mr. Sylvia concluded the presentation by reviewing the timeline for the RFQ issuance and submittal.

Chairman Tavares asked each of the chairs for their contribution on the presentation.

Mr. Nick Filla, Chairman of the Planning Board, thanked Mr. Sylvia for his presentation and responded that the key to the master plan was the implementation.  He commented that this type of facility planning was what the master plan was all about. 

Mr. David Peck, Chairman of the Building Committee, was excited by the presentation.  He commented that our charter as a town was to look at all facilities and this plan was consistent with that.  He agreed that the water and sewer study needed to happen quickly because a good number of options were in the outline. 

Mr. Frank Turso, Chairman of the School Committee, responded that a lot of hard work had gone into this presentation and he thanked all those involved.  He said that we were looking for comprehensive community solutions. 

Mr. Larry Rosenblum, Planning Board, said he suggested that everyone read the Strategic Action Plan document in detail, as there was a lot of information contained therein.  He also responded that the roads and road growth needed to be discussed with this as well. 

Mr. John White, School Committee, asked how the request for funding would work.  Mr. Sylvia responded that they would try to get an accurate number first then amend that number if needed on the town meeting floor.  He also questioned that based on past studies, whether five months was enough time to complete this.  Mr. Sylvia said that we wanted it to be as comprehensive as possible but we were under constraints as well.  Mr. George Crombie, DPW Director, responded that the application for school funding was due on June 2007, so we must have everything else in place before then, so time was critical.

Ms. Margie Burgess, School Committee, said the senior center shouldn’t be forgotten either and therefore she liked the idea of a feasibility study. 

Mr. Ed Conroy, Building Committee, responded that he didn’t have any idea of where zoning was with this issue and thought that planning was supposed to work on this.  He also didn’t know where the School Committee stood on a one-school concept. 

Chairman Tavares commented that we had to place things in proper order, knowing we had strict deadlines to meet, so certain questions had to be answered first.  Mr. Nick Filla also responded that the zoning discussion would come with the sewer study.

JOINT MEETING-SCHOOL COMMITTEE, BUILDING COMMITTEE AND PLANNING BOARD (continued)

Chairman Tavares responded that if the committees approve this plan, then additional steps needed to be taken. 

Mr. Rosenblum, Planning Board, said he thought the presentation needed more detail.  Chairman Tavares asked Mr. Rosenblum to submit this desired level of detail to Mr. Sylvia.

Chairman Tavares asked for a vote of the committees asking whether they would endorse this and instruct the Chairmen of the each respective committee to go forward. 

Mr. Rosenblum, Planning Board, made a motion to support and Mr. McGregor seconded.  The vote was unanimous to support.

Ms. Freedman, School Committee, made a motion to support and Ms. Adelmann seconded. The vote was unanimous to support. 

Mr. Ed Conroy, Building Committee, made a motion to support and Mr. Patrick Moroney seconded.  The vote was unanimous to support.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to support and Selectman Loewenberg seconded.  The vote was unanimous to support.  

Chairman Tavares informed the Boards that they would come together to meet again in joint session on September 20th and would then open it up to public comment.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Pinehills Steering Committee – Selectman Quintal commented that we needed to get back to them with a response and Mr. Sylvia responded that he had received a response from Planning that he would forward to Selectman Quintal.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 adjourned. 

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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